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In my capacity as Chair of the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2011, it is my pleasure to inform the distinguished Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) that this Working Group concluded the tasks entrusted to it on September 27, 2010.

During the regular session of the Permanent Council of July 21, 2010, the Secretary General presented the proposed program-budget for 2011, which was forwarded to the CAAP pursuant to article 19.b of the Rules of procedure of the Permanent Council. That article instructs the CAAP to “examine the proposed program-budget that the General Secretariat transmits to it in consultation with the Permanent Council for the purposes indicated in Article 112.c of the Charter, and to submit to the Council such observations as it may deem pertinent.”

At its meeting of August 17, 2009, the CAAP decided to establish two working groups to consider the proposed program-budget for 2011: The Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2011, that I, as Vice Chair of the CAAP, have chaired, and the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget for 2011, chaired by Dr. Nicola Virgill-Rolle, Alternate Representative of the Bahamas and Vice Chair of the CAAP.  

Pursuant to its mandate, the Working Group met eight (8) times to analyze and discuss the proposed program-budget for 2011 chapter by chapter. At each of those meetings, the Working Group received initial observations and comments from a high-ranking representative of the Secretariat on each of the chapters to be discussed at each meeting.  After having heard the initial presentation of the General Secretariat, the member states asked questions or exchanged comments with the Secretariat’s representative on the topics being discussed. 

In particular, the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2011 addressed the following matters:

Tuesday, August 24, 2010

· Review and consideration of Chapter IV: Secretariat for Legal Affairs (Presentation by Jean Michel Arrighi, Secretary for Legal Affairs)

· Review and consideration of Chapter VI: Secretariat for Political Affairs (Presentation by Raúl Alconada, Director of the Department of Sustainable Democracy and Special Missions)

Tuesday, August 31, 2010

· Review and consideration of Chapter I: Office of the Secretary General (Presentation by Mr. Ricardo Dominguez, the Secretary General’s Chief of Staff)

· Review and consideration of Chapter II: Office of the Assistant Secretary General (Presentation by Ms. Sherry Tross, the Assistant Secretary General’s Chief of Staff)

Wednesday, September 1, 2010

· Review and consideration of Chapters IX and X: Secretariat for Administration and Finance, Basic Infrastructure and Overheads (Presentation by Ambassador Frank Almaguer, Secretary of Administration and Finance)

Thursday, September 2, 2010

· Start of review and consideration of Chapter III: Autonomous and/or Decentralized Entities: Teleconference with the Office of the Director General of the Inter-American Children’s Institute (IIN) and with the Secretariat of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights 

Thursday, September 9, 2010

· Review and consideration of Chapter V: Secretariat for Multidimensional Security (Presentation by Ambassador Adam Blackwell, Secretary of Multidimensional Security)

· Review and consideration of Chapter VIII: Secretariat for External Relations (Presentation by Ambassador Alfonso Quiñónez, Secretary of External Relations)

· Continued review and consideration of Chapter III: Autonomous and/or Decentralized Entities: Inter-American Defense Board; Executive Secretariat of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights; Office of the Inspector General; and Secretariat of the Inter-American Telecommunication Commission

Monday, September 13, 2010

· Continued review and consideration of Chapter III: Autonomous and/or Decentralized Entities: Administrative Tribunal, Permanent Secretariat of the Inter-American Commission of Women; and Secretariat of the Inter-American Committee on Ports

Tuesday, September 14, 2010

· Review and consideration of Chapter VII: Executive Secretariat for integral Development (presentation by Ambassador Mauricio Cortes Costa, Executive Secretary for Integral Development, and Ambassador Alfonso Quiñónez)

Thursday, September 16, 2010

· Debate and further consideration of the proposed program-budget for 2011

During the meeting of the Working Group on September 16, the Chair presented delegations with a summary of the requests for increases made and discussed at previous meetings of the Working Group. In addition, the Chair reminded the delegations that the ceiling for the 2011 program-budget had been approved in Lima by the General Assembly, at its fortieth regular session, in the amount of US$85,350,800, a reduction of US$4.7 million vis-à-vis the 2010 budget (a US$3 million cut in personnel costs and US$1.7 million in non-personnel costs). Accordingly, the Chair reminded the delegations of the agreement reached in the CAAP regarding proposed increases in budget allocations. The agreement was that delegations that had proposals and requests for increases in the budget appropriations for a particular area of the General Secretariat would submit that proposal accompanied by a counter-proposal for a cut in some other area.  The delegations discussed and exchanged views on the annotations of the Chair regarding requests for increases suggested at previous meetings of the Working Group and commented on possible budget items that could be used to finance those increases. At this meeting, it was agreed that the Chair would conduct informal consultations with the delegations with a view to reaching agreement. 

At the September 24 meeting of the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution, this Chair was granted an opportunity to give a presentation of a proposal reflecting the outcome of the informal consultations conducted with a view to achieving consensus. The proposal put forward by the Chair for non-personnel items was:

· An appropriation of US$200,000 for the Inter-American Defense Board (the cut would amount to US$200,000)

· An additional appropriation for the Inter-American Court of Human Rights in the amount of US$40,000

· An additional appropriation for the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights in the amount of US$60,000.

This proposal by the Chair totaled US$300,000, which would be financed as follows:

	22 I
	Unscheduled meetings
	US$     150,000

	102L
	Human Resources Development
	US$     20,000

	102H
	Terminations and Repatriations
	US$     80,000

	12A
	Office of the Secretary General
	US$     4,482.71

	22A
	Office of the Assistant Secretary General
	US$     2,669.91

	22D
	Coordinating Office for the Offices and Units of the General Secretariat in the Member States
	US$     15,901.79

	32M
	Inter-American Children’s Institute
	US$     4,770.54

	42B
	Department of International Law
	US$     5,222.15

	62A
	Secretariat for Political Affairs
	US$     1,669.69

	72C
	Department of Economic Development, Trade and Tourism
	US$     4,999.52

	52C
	Executive Secretariat of CICAD
	US$     6,589.70

	82B
	Department of Strategic Communication and Image
	US$     3,693.99

	TOTAL
	US$     300,000


These proposals were discussed by the delegations, who requested that the additional appropriations be as follows:

· An appropriation of US$200,000 for the Inter-American Defense Board (the cut would amount to US$200,000). This proposal is the same as the Chair’s.

· An additional appropriation for the Inter-American Court of Human Rights in the amount of US$60,000. This proposal adds US$20,000 to the amount proposed by the Chair. 

· An additional appropriation for the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights in the amount of US$60,000. This proposal is the same as the Chair’s. 

· An appropriation of US$31,000 for CIDI meetings (72H). This is a new proposal that was not contemplated in the Chair’s original proposal.

The requests of the member states add US$51,000 to the Chair’s proposal, taking the total of additional appropriations to those proposed by the Secretary General to US$351,000. Accordingly, the Chair suggested taking another US$13,333 from Unscheduled Meetings (22I), another US$13,333 from Terminations and Repatriations (102H), and another US$3,333 from Human Resources Development (102L), In addition, the equitable cut in areas (12A, 22A, 22D, 32M, 42B, 62A, 72C, 52C and 82B) should be increased by a total of US$21,000. These additional cuts add up to the additional US$51,000 requested by the member states, and the cuts in relation to the Secretary General’s proposal would be as follows:

	22 I
	Unscheduled meetings
	US$     163.333

	102L
	Human Resources Development
	US$     23.333

	102H
	Terminations and Repatriations
	US$     93.333

	12A
	Office of the Secretary General
	US$    6,364.85

	22A
	Office of the Assistant Secretary General
	US$    3,790.91

	22D
	Coordinating Office for the Offices and Units of the General Secretariat in the Member States
	US$  22,578.39

	32M
	Inter-American Children’s Institute
	US$    6,773.52

	42B
	Department of International Law
	US$    7,414.74

	62A
	Secretariat for Political Affairs
	US$    2,377.50

	72C
	Department of Economic Development, Trade and Tourism
	US$    7,098.65

	52C
	Executive Secretariat of CICAD
	US$    9,356.48

	82B
	Department of Strategic Communication and Image
	US$    5,244.96

	TOTAL
	US$     351,000


As regards requests relating to personnel, it was agreed that the Chair would prepare a text to be included in the draft resolution on this subject. 

During the meeting of the Working Group of September 27, 2010, the Chair presented the proposed text for an additional paragraph to be included in the draft resolution on the subject of the restoration of the following positions:

	Department of Conferences and Meetings Management (22C)
	Restore the position of English translator  

	OAS Administrative Tribunal (32C)
	Assignment of a position independent of the General Secretariat 

	CITEL (32K)
	Restore two positions: Principal Secretary and Administrative Officer

	Department of Human Development, Education, and Culture (72G)
	Restore two positions within the Secretariat for Integral Development


In addition to the restoration of positions, it was agreed to maintain a P4 position without assigned funding for the Secretariat of the Inter-American Juridical Committee. It was also noted that the restoration of said positions must be accomplished through offsetting moves that would not involve funds additional to those authorized in the budget ceiling. The proposed paragraph presented by this Chair was approved by the delegations and included in document CAAP/GT/RPP-2/10 rev. 6 as new paragraph III.B.22.

I would like to take this opportunity to express my gratitude to the delegations for their invaluable cooperation and for the effort they put into fulfilling the tasks entrusted to this Working Group. 


Alberto del Castillo


Minister, Alternate Representative of Mexico


Chair of the Working Group to 


Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2011
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